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After almost 100 years, Mrs. Tompkins says 

she would not change a thing about her life if 
she had to live it over. When asked what ad-
vice she’d give to young people she said, 
‘‘Work hard and go to church.’’ She says the 
best thing about growing older is all of the 
memories from years past. 

Mr. Speaker, and my colleagues, I ask that 
you join me in honoring Georgia Tompkins 
today. I hope we all have the good fortune to 
live as long as she has and the ability to live 
and love as she has. She is truly a great lady 
and someone with an appreciation for the im-
portance of family and friends.
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CONGRATULATING THE GAINES-
VILLE HIGH SCHOOL LEOPARDS 

HON. RALPH M. HALL 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 21, 2004

Mr. HALL. Mr. Speaker, I am honored today 
to recognize the Gainesville Leopards for win-
ning the Class 3A Division I state football 
championship on December 13, 2003. 

The Leopards’ marquee season was one for 
the record books. The team finished the sea-
son with a perfect 15–0 record, becoming the 
first Gainesville High School team to ever win 
a state football championship. They achieved 
this victory by defeating the No. 1-ranked 
Burnet High School Bulldogs—a team that 
boasted the state’s top passer and receiver. 
Led by first-year coach Jeff Cordell, the Leop-
ards fought off a formidable team with a blis-
tering offense to win the game by a score of 
35–24. 

The game was punctuated by Gainesville’s 
impressive rushing offense. Running back 
Terrius Purvey led the team with 26 carries for 
232 yards, and quarterback Chris Brown 
scored two touchdowns late in the game. But 
the win was a team effort, as it had been 
throughout the season. The 22 seniors, 5 jun-
iors, and 6 sophomores followed the lead of 
the 11 Leopard’s coaches and overcame a 
season of challenges. 

For the town of Gainesville, Texas, the 
mighty Leopard team brought the community 
together like never before. After a special 
sendoff in Gainesville, fans from all over north 
Texas traveled to Texas Stadium to cheer on 
the team. A supportive community that proudly 
displayed Leopard car flags and victory mes-
sages backed the united varsity team. On be-
half of the players, coaches, and fans, I want 
to take this opportunity in the House of Rep-
resentatives to congratulate the new state 
champions—The Gainesville Leopards.
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HONORING THE MEMORY OF 
PERRY B. DURYEA, JR., FORMER 
SPEAKER OF THE NEW YORK 
STATE ASSEMBLY 

HON. TIMOTHY H. BISHOP 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 21, 2004

Mr. BISHOP of New York. Mr. Speaker, I 
rise today to honor Perry B. Duryea, Jr., the 
former Speaker of the New York State Assem-
bly and a lifelong resident of New York’s First 

Congressional District, who tragically lost his 
life last week after having sustained injuries 
from an auto accident near his Montauk home. 
Mr. Duryea was an outstanding public servant, 
successful businessman, and World War II 
veteran who dutifully served the people of 
Long Island and the State of New York with 
distinction for more than four decades. 

Perry Duryea began what would become a 
legendary state political career in his home-
town of Montauk, New York, having served as 
a member of the Montauk Public Board of 
Education and as president of the Long Island 
State Park Commission. He was first elected 
to represent the First Assembly District of the 
New York State Legislature in 1960, and re-
mained a member of the body until 1978. Dur-
ing his time in the legislature, Mr. Duryea held 
the post of Minority Leader for 6 years and 
Speaker of the Assembly for 4 years. Although 
he was a leader of the Republican party’s con-
servative wing, Mr. Duryea was known for his 
pragmatic bipartisanship, as he forged strong 
relationships with members from across the 
aisle and often supported legislative measures 
that were unpopular within his own party. 
Among his most noteworthy achievements 
was legislation that he initiated and passed to 
expand the state parks and the state univer-
sity system. He also championed construction 
of the Long Island Expressway and the Sun-
rise Highway extension, and worked hard to 
promote environmental protection measures. 
Those who knew Perry Duryea remember him 
as an extraordinary leader who elevated the 
status of the New York legislature. 

A prominent businessman within his 
Montauk community, Mr. Duryea also devoted 
much of his time to various community and 
civic endeavors which improved the lives of 
Long Island residents. Born and raised in 
Montauk New York, Perry Duryea took over 
the family wholesale seafood business, Perry 
Duryea & Son, after completing his service as 
a plane commander with the United States 
Naval Transport Service during World War II. 
After leaving politics following an unsuccessful 
bid for the governorship in 1978, Mr. Duryea 
returned to running his business and volun-
teering his time with numerous public and civic 
organizations, including Long Island Commer-
cial Bank, where he served as Chairman of 
the Board. 

In recognition of his many contributions and 
achievements, Mr. Duryea received numerous 
honors, including the distinction of ‘‘Man of the 
Year’’ by the Montauk Chamber of Commerce, 
and the naming of a state office building after 
him. Mr. Duryea is survived by his wife, Marie 
Therese Duryea, and two children—Lynne 
Duryea and Perry ‘‘Chip’’ Duryea III. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask you and my other distin-
guished colleagues to join me in honoring the 
memory of Perry B. Duryea, Jr. Throughout 
his exemplary career in public service, Mr. 
Duryea enhanced the quality of life for resi-
dents of Long Island and the State of New 
York. The spirit of bipartisanship with which he 
conducted his public life garnered him the re-
spect of his peers and served to inspire future 
generations of community leaders. Mr. 
Duryea’s leadership and strength of character 
are qualities each of us should aspire to em-
brace as we carry out our duties in this distin-
guished body.

TRIBUTE TO CHRISTIAN 
HENDRICKS 

HON. ROBERT W. NEY 
OF OHIO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Wednesday, January 21, 2004

Mr. NEY. Mr. Speaker, Mr. Christian ‘‘Chris’’ 
Hendricks, Deputy Inspector General of the 
House of Representatives will be retiring at 
the end of this year after a long and distin-
guished career in service to the United States 
government. His exemplary career spans 
twenty-seven years of service, including the 
last six years with the House of Representa-
tives. Chris’ considerable professional skills 
and credentials as a Certified Public Account-
ant, Certified Internal Auditor, and Certified In-
formation Systems Auditor have enabled him 
to assist the House of Representatives in 
achieving its present standards of safety, se-
curity and accountability. 

Chris’ duties within the Office of Inspector 
General have ranged from the analysis of the 
House’s financial controls to careful analysis 
of emerging technologies. His efforts have 
contributed to improved administrative func-
tions for the House and improved services and 
security for individual Members. He has 
worked to ensure fire safety improvements in 
House facilities and has been critical to assur-
ing the integrity of the House’s information 
technology systems. 

Chris will be missed by all of his colleagues, 
but he can take great satisfaction in the many 
efforts of his career. Chris’ advice and counsel 
on matters of significant importance to the 
House will be difficult to replace. I wish Chris 
and his wife Nancy a joyful and exciting retire-
ment, and I congratulate him once again for 
his long and distinguished career of service.
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HONORING ELSA F. ANDERSON 

HON. GINNY BROWN-WAITE 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Wednesday, January 21, 2004

Ms. GINNY BROWN-WAITE of Florida. Mr. 
Speaker, I rise today to honor Elsa F. Ander-
son, a resident of my fifth congressional dis-
trict of Florida and a woman who has become 
something very few of us ever will. Elsa An-
derson is a centenarian and at 102 she is a 
mother to 2, a grandmother to 2 grandchildren 
and a great-grandmother to 11 great-grand-
children. 

Mrs. Anderson was born in Stockholm, Swe-
den, but went to school in New York City. Fol-
lowing school, she worked as an assistant in 
a specialty shop, in an office and as a house-
wife. Obviously a dedicated mother, she de-
scribes her happiest moments as the births of 
her two daughters. To this day one of her fa-
vorite activities is spending time with them 
when they come to visit. 

After 102 years, Mrs. Anderson says she 
wouldn’t change a thing about her life—she 
says she enjoys everything she’s been given. 
When asked what advice she’d give to young 
people she says, ‘‘Work hard, be honest, and 
be ready to enjoy good things.’’ She says the 
best thing about growing older is that people 
respect you. 

I respect that candor and I’m proud to be 
her representative in Congress. 
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Mr. Speaker, and my colleagues, I ask that 

you join me in honoring Elsa F. Anderson 
today. I hope we all have the good fortune to 
live as long as she has and the ability to im-
part wisdom as eloquently as she has. She is 
truly a great lady and someone with an appre-
ciation for the importance of friends, family 
and happiness.
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HONORING THE JOHN BOY AND 
BILLY RADIO SHOW 

HON. SUE WILKINS MYRICK 
OF NORTH CAROLINA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 21, 2004

Mrs. MYRICK. Mr. Speaker, I would like to 
honor and recognize the John Boy and Billy 
radio show. I have known John Boy, Billy, 
their producer Randy, their guest coordinator 
Marci, and their entire staff for many years. In 
fact, I knew them long before they became fa-
mous. They have been a great help to me by 
informing their listeners about important issues 
that face Congress. 

Recently, the John Boy and Billy ‘‘Big 
Show’’ has been keeping their listeners in-
formed about the War on Terror and the sta-
tus of our troops overseas. As their listeners 
know, John Boy and Billy are the two funniest 
guys you will ever meet, but they are very se-
rious when it comes to supporting our troops. 
The ‘‘Big Show’’ deserves to be recognized 
because they set up a United Service Organi-
zation (USO) care package drive to help sup-
port our troops during the 2003 holiday sea-
son. 

Through their efforts they helped the USO 
collect more than $75,000 from more than 
1400 of their great listeners. I commend both 
the John Boy and Billy radio show, and the 
‘‘Big Show’’ listeners, for supporting the troops 
and providing for them during the 2003 holiday 
season. Due to their efforts, our troops will re-
ceive care packages to let them know that 
they are supported back home, and that we 
appreciate what they are doing to protect us.
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TAIWAN 

HON. JOSEPH M. HOEFFEL 
OF PENNSYLVANIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 21, 2004

Mr. HOEFFEL. Mr. Speaker, Taiwan has 
been a close and valuable ally of our nation 
since its inception as the Republic of China in 
1949. In contrast to the People’s Republic of 
China, both democracy and capitalism have 
flourished in Taiwan, as demonstrated by its 
peaceful transition to a multi-party political 
system and its thriving free market economy. 

I support the notion of a united China, but 
not if it means the assimilation of Taiwan into 
anything resembling the current People’s Re-
public. Rather, I look forward to the day when 
both peoples are united in a truly democratic 
state, and are able to share in the political and 
economic freedoms of Taiwan. Until this is 
possible, the United States must use the tools 
at our disposal to maintain the status quo, 
guaranteeing the people of Taiwan the free-
dom they currently enjoy. 

Taiwanese President Chen Shui-bian has 
called for a nationwide referendum in March 

regarding China’s deployment of hundreds of 
missiles aimed at Taiwan. Asking the Tai-
wanese people whether Taiwan should pur-
chase more anti-missile defenses in response 
to this obvious threat does not represent an 
escalation of tensions with China. On the con-
trary, this ‘‘defensive referendum’’ is an affir-
mation of Taiwan’s democratic system. We 
must support this exercise of the right of free 
expression, which is consistent with our own 
values. 

In this instance, China’s inflammatory state-
ments, not Taiwan’s referendum, threaten to 
upset the delicate balance that exists in the 
region. The United States must remain firm in 
its support for the people of Taiwan. And until 
China is ready to adopt a democratic system 
of government and a free market economy, 
that means maintaining the status quo.
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HONORING MYRA MACK 

HON. GINNY BROWN-WAITE 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 21, 2004

Ms. GINNY BROWN-WAITE of Florida. Mr. 
Speaker, I rise today to honor Myra Mack, a 
resident of my Fifth Congressional District of 
Florida and a woman who has become some-
thing very few of us ever will. Mrs. Mack is a 
centenarian and at 101 has lived a full life. 

Myra was born in London, Ontario and at-
tended St. George’s School. She left school to 
attend the Army, but joined the women volun-
teer services instead. She worked as a tele-
phone operator. Following school, she worked 
as a box girl in a dry goods store. Myra said 
the happiest event in her life was when she 
married her husband Joseph. She is most 
proud of her eighty plus trophies she won over 
the years in dance competitions. 

After 101 years, Myra says she enjoys sit-
ting on her front porch and doing her sewing. 
Her best advice for young people is to enjoy 
themselves and play while they are young. 

Mr. Speaker, and my colleagues, I ask that 
you join me in honoring Myra Mack today. I 
hope we all have the good fortune to live as 
long as she has. She is truly a great lady and 
someone with an appreciation for the impor-
tance of friends and neighbors.
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HONORING THE 25TH ANNIVER-
SARY OF THE CATHOLIC DIO-
CESE OF SAN BERNARDINO 

HON. JOE BACA 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 21, 2004

Mr. BACA. Mr. Speaker, today I am pleased 
to honor the 25th Anniversary of the Catholic 
Diocese of San Bernardino and the leadership 
of Bishop Barnes. 

In 1978, Pope Paul VI created the Diocese 
of San Bernardino. Serving over 1,000,000 
Catholics in ninety-seven parishes, the Dio-
cese has served as the moral compass and 
religious center to the citizens of San 
Bernardino. 

Not only has the Diocese of San Bernardino 
served the Catholic citizens of San 
Bernardino, its thirty-four Catholic schools 

have provided quality education to 8,500 stu-
dents of all faiths and its two Catholic hos-
pitals continue to save lives and keep the resi-
dents of San Bernardino healthy. 

Since 1996, Bishop Gerald Barnes has led 
the Diocese of San Bernardino. Always a de-
voted teacher and educator, Bishop Barnes 
has also dedicated himself to fighting against 
the injustices that people of all races and 
backgrounds face. 

Under the guidance of the founding Bishop, 
Phillip Straling and then Bishop Barnes, the 
Diocese has worked tirelessly to improve the 
lives of all citizens of San Bernardino. 

I am pleased to honor the 25th anniversary 
of the Catholic Diocese of San Bernardino and 
the leadership of Bishop Barnes.
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NEW YEAR’S WISHES FOR 
FREEDOM FOR THE SIKHS 

HON. EDOLPHUS TOWNS 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Wednesday, January 21, 2004

Mr. TOWNS. Mr. Speaker, recently my 
friend Dr. Gurmit Singh Aulakh, the President 
of the Council of Khalistan, issued a New 
Year’s message to the Sikhs. In it, he took 
note of the progress that has been made to-
wards freedom for the Sikhs and other minor-
ity nations in South Asia. He also wrote that 
the effort to liberate the Sikh homeland, 
Khalistan, must continue. 

As you may know, the Sikhs declared their 
independence from India on October 7, 1987. 
They named their country Khalistan. Since 
that time, tens of thousands of Sikhs have 
been murdered to suppress the Sikh freedom 
movement and tens of thousands more have 
been held as political prisoners. 

Dr. Aulakh noted that seminars on Khalistan 
were held openly last year. He noted the cere-
mony honoring Sikh martyrs Satwant Singh, 
Beant Singh, and Kehar Singh. He wrote 
about recent initiatives by the Khalsa 
Panchayat to move the cause of freedom for 
the Sikhs forward. 

Mr. Speaker, the right to self-determination 
is the cornerstone of democracy. It is time for 
the United States, founded on the principle of 
self-determination, to support self-determina-
tion for the Sikhs. We can do this by cutting 
off our aid to India until the Sikhs of Khalistan, 
the Muslims of Kashmir, the Christians of 
Nagaland, and all the minorities enjoy full 
rights and freedom and by putting the Con-
gress on record in support of self-determina-
tion for Khalistan, Kashmir, Nagaland, and the 
other nations seeking their freedom in the 
form of a free and fair plebiscite on the ques-
tion of independence. 

Mr. Speaker, I would like to place Dr. 
Aulakh’s letter into the RECORD at this time for 
the information of my colleagues.
NEW YEAR’S MESSAGE TO THE KHALSA PANTH 
WASHINGTON, Jan. 19.—Happy New Year to 

you and your family and the Khalsa Panth. 
May 2004 be your best year ever. 

The Guru gave sovereignty to the Sikh Na-
tion. (‘‘In Grieb Sikhin Ko Deon Patshahi.’’) 
The Sikh Nation must achieve it. We always 
remember it by reciting every morning and 
evening, ‘‘Raj Kare Ga Khalsa.’’ Now is the 
time to act on it. Do we mean what we say 
every morning and evening? 

The fire of freedom still burns strong and 
bright in the heart of the Sikh Nation. 2003 
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